
“New Beginnings” 
 

Fire some time now, we have been moving 
towards a couple of “new beginnings” for our 
department.  Each “new beginning” has in its 
concept and its potential to significantly impact 
the department for many years to come.  I am 
speaking about two specific “new beginnings”.  
The first is the construction and opening of a 
new fire station and the other a new way of 
doing our business from an operational 
volunteer response perspective. 
 
The new Fire Station #2 replaces the old 
building that served the community for 86 
years.  The new building is located directly 
across the street from the old building and is a state of the art facility designed 
to meet the demands that a full service, all risks fire department.  The old 
building was approximately 8,800 square feet and lacked the amenities needed 
for a building that is occupied 24 hours per day by members and employees of 
the department.  The new building is approximately 14,700 square feet and is a 
state of the art facility.  This “new beginning” provides a place and an 
opportunity for our members to assemble and staff apparatus with a renewed 
commitment to excellence in public safety and service.  I am proud of the 
efforts put forth by all members in assisting the department in this endeavor.  I 
am particularly proud to be the Chief of this great department and rebuilding 
the long standing legacy of service at Fire Station # 2 where I began my fire 
service career as a volunteer so many years ago. 
 
The second “new beginning” positions the department to improve our 
operational delivery across all areas by changing the way we respond to 
emergencies.  Since 1872 the volunteer section of our department has 
responded to alarms by responding, from wherever their location, to the fire 
station.  Once there the members would jump onto apparatus to begin the 
actual response to an emergency.  Many things have change since 1872.  
Incidents have dramatically increased.  Travel barriers to the station have 
delayed response.  Living and working proximity to the fire stations have 
caused delays, just to name a few.  In all cases, the things that hamper our 
ability to respond have increased to the point where change is needed to 
continue the tradition of excellence all citizens expect and deserve from its fire 
department. 
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Beginning now the department is transitioning to a different response model for our volunteers.  The 
“new beginning” is one where our volunteer members will staff the stations and apparatus on an on-
going basis so that the barriers for response are negated and in-station crews are poised to respond in a 
moment’s notice.  This new model allows the department to staff units and stations with a 
combination of career and volunteer members, thus building on the strength of a combination system 
and fostering a more cohesive team environment.  I am excited for this “new beginning” because of 
the value added benefit of in-station staffing and for the ability of the department to increase our 
services to the community. 
 
All “new beginnings” require change and change brings uncertainty and uncomfortableness.  
However, change brings forth opportunities for growth.  There are a still lot more things going on in 
the SFD and I am happy to report that there is still work to do as we progress to becoming a best in 
class emergency services organization.  I continue to be amazed at the efforts of our dedicated 
members.  My confidence is high in the men and women of the department and their dedication to 
excellence.   As we work toward our goals, I can state with unwavering certainty that the members of 
the Salisbury Fire Department deserve all of the credit for our achievements and successes. 
 
In closing, the men and women of the Salisbury Fire Department are proud to provide a tradition of 
excellent public safety service to the residents of the Salisbury Fire District.  On behalf of the citizens 
we are sworn to protect, I thank them for their continued support and want them to know that their 
service is valued and much appreciated.  We will continue to remain focused on the mission, core 
values, and vision for our department. I look forward, with great confidence that we will ultimately be 
a truly integrated combination fire service that provides the very best in public safety. 
 
 
Respectfully Yours in Service, 
 

Richard A. Hoppes 
 
Richard A. Hoppes, BS 
Chief of the Department 
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From the Desk of the Chief (continued) 
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Emergency Medical Services 
Acting Lieutenant Chris Truitt 

Don’t Fall into Fall! 
 

Fall, or Autumn, is here (finally) and the Salisbury Fire Department would like to remind our citi-
zens of the need for fall safety.  While most falls do not result in injury, one in every five does lead 
to some type of broken bone or head injury.  It is estimated that almost 3 million falls occur annual-
ly in the United States that require being seen at an emergency room.  Now we know that not all 
falls can be eliminated, but we encourage everyone to take steps to avoid any unnecessary risks.  
Below are some tips from the CDC to prevent falls in and around the home. 
 

 Ask your doctor or pharmacist to review your medicines to see if any might make you 
dizzy or sleepy.  This should include prescription medicines and over-the counter medi-
cines. 

 Do Strength and Balance Exercises, especially those that strengthen your legs 
 Have Your Eyes Checked annually.  If you have bifocal or progressive lenses, you may 

want to get a pair of glasses with only your distance prescription for outdoor activities, 
such as walking.  

 Get rid of things you could trip over, such as loose rugs or unneeded extension cords 
 Add grab bars inside and outside your tub or shower and next to the toilet. 
 Put railings on both sides of stairs. 
 Make sure your home has lots of light by adding more or brighter light bulbs. 
 And make sure your steps are clear of debris, including ice or snow 

 

We hope these tips help to make your fall a safer, more enjoyable time of year.  Remember: you are 
the first step in injury prevention!  Take care and we hope you enjoy the season.  For more infor-
mation, check out the CDC’s website on falls for adults at www.cdc.gov/
homeandrecreationalsafety/falls/adultfalls.html. 



Hot Shots 
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Historical Corner 
Assistant Chief Bryan W. Records 

Polan’s 5 & 10 Fire 
 

Large fires in the city’s Downtown 
District are well documented over the 
years.  Fires such as Benjamin’s, 
Kinnerly and Mitchell and the Great 
Fire of 1886 are three that quickly 
come to mind.  All of which occurred 
on the East side of the Wicomico 
River.  On February 16, 1963, a fire 
broke out that would eventually de-
stroy the better portion of a City 
block.  At 2:30 p.m. a commercial 
fire alarm was sounded for a fire at 
the corner of West Main and Lake 
Street.  Arriving firefighters were 
met with a well advanced fire that 
involved several buildings and busi-
nesses.  The tightly connected brick 
structures housed Polan’s 5 & 10, 
Ritz Theater, Blue Moon Night Club, 
The Spot Tavern, Melvin’s restaurant 
and a small beauty parlor.  Forty pa-
trons were quickly evacuated from 
the dance hall down a fire escape and 
fortunately the theater was not open 
at the time of the fire. 
 
This location was no stranger to 
working fires.  The fire on February 
16th would be the fourth in twenty 

years at this location.  Each time the owners would restore their businesses after the fires.  Subfreez-
ing temperatures would set the tone for the day and additional help was requested.  Mutual Aid was 
received from Hebron, Fruitland, Delmar and Parsonsburg to join forces with 100 members of the 
Salisbury Fire Department.  A huge column of smoke could be seen for miles and the newly con-
structed Salisbury Parkway was filled with passing motorist looking to get an unobstructed view of 
the action.  A thick coating of ice quickly formed on every surface as hose lines and the aerials Mas-
ter Stream attacked the fire.  The fire boat Fred Grier supplied water from the Wicomico River at the 
West Main Street bridge to multiple fire apparatus.  The fire was finally brought under control after 5 
p.m.  One civilian was transported to the hospital after slipping on the ice and one firefighter received 
frostbite on his face.  The fire was so serious that the fire bell was also sounded in addition to the 
horn system located at the old Headquarters station. 
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Historical Corner (continued) 
The cause of the fire was believed to have originated from a heating plant under the stairwell of Po-
lan’s 5 & 10.  Fire Marshal Fred A. Grier estimated the damage to be around $200,000.00.  Sadly the 
owners never rebuilt after the devastating fire and it began what would be a steady decline of the 
commercial district on the City’s West side.  Today only a vacant lot and parking area stand where 
this fire occurred.  So as you view the attached photos you can get a glimpse of Salisbury’s past and 
one of the greater alarm fires that marked our city’s history. 



Page 7 Volume IV, Issue 1 

Fire Prevention & Public Education 
Assistant Chief James E. Gladwell 

Wow!  What a busy summer season!  The SFD handled numerous events during the hot time of the 
year, but three events came to the forefront:  Red, White, and BOOM!, National Night Out and the 
annual SFD Open House. 
 
The annual Red, White, and BOOM! event was its usual huge success.  The fireworks were great, as 
was the participation of the SFD.  Members of the SFD provided suppression protection, crowd con-
trol, EMS, and ensured Old Glory was proudly displayed along Civic Avenue.  It is truly an awesome 
sight to watch the SFD’s garrison flag flying high from Tower 16 during the fireworks presentation.  
Many THANKS! to all the volunteer and career members who helped make this event such a success. 
 
The annual National Night Out event took place 
on Tuesday 3 August 2016 with the SFD utiliz-
ing the safety trailer loaned to us by the 
Willards Vol Fire Dept.  The trailer is an inter-
active, educational gem whereby children and 
adults can learn about fire safety and prevention 
principles along with the proper use of the 9-1-1 
system and exit/escape routes out of their homes 
in the event of a fire.  Volunteers from all three 
stations, as well as the Ladies Auxiliary assisted 
with apparatus displays and the distribution of 
Fire Prevention information and “goodies” for 
the children.  It is estimated that over 1000 civilians attended the event, with approximately 275 tak-
ing advantage of the safety trailer tours. 
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Right on the heels of National Night Out came the SFD’s annual Open House event.  Chief Donaway 
and the crew of B Shift, along with the assistance of the Ladies Auxiliary and other members, provid-
ed an outstanding opportunity for the community we serve to visit Station 16 on Saturday 13 August 
2016 to learn what it is their fire department does for their community.  Numerous exhibitions were 
offered, including a HAZMAT incident, rappelling demonstration, fire extinguisher demo, EMS 
demo, face painting for the little ones in attendance, and numerous others.  The Ladies kept everyone 
fed and hydrated during the extreme heat.  The safety trailer was on hand, as well as a bounce house 
and dunking booth staffed by DC Tull and his son, Justin.  Over 300 members of our community at-
tended the Open House. 
 
New to this year was a 5K Walk/Run event help prior to the Open House event.  Approximately 50 
participants braved the heat and humidity to complete the event, which was free of charge to this 
year’s participants.  KUDOS to A/L Dennis and FFEMTB Andrews for all their hard work getting this 
event off the ground.  It’s expected that next year’s 5K will be even larger! 
 
For the quarter encompassing 1 July 2016 through 30 September 2016 and based on data entered in 
our Firehouse Software program, the SFD handled 50 Public Education/Community Service/Fire Pre-
vention events requiring over 800 staff hours.  26 smoke alarms were distributed.  2,336 adults and 
1,154 children (3,490 total!!) received a positive, productive, and educational experience from our or-
ganization.  Strong work by everyone involved!! 
 
Events requesting our services continue to inundate my email and the front office ladies’ phones.  Get-
ting as many as possible covered requires the continued participation of all members of the depart-
ment!  The positive PR the Department receives from these events is immeasurable.  Please assist 
when you can. 
 
Thanks, again, to each of you who do participate.  I appreciate your hard work and dedication to mak-
ing the Salisbury Fire Department’s Fire Prevention/Public Education section second to none!!  Stay 
safe! 

Fire Prevention & Public Education (continued) 



How many of us take note of the warning signs on our household cleaning products?  I’ll bet not 
many.  However, household cleaning chemicals account for 11% of the cases of poisoning called into 
the American poison control centers.  These chemicals while useful can be very dangerous.  
Therefore, safe storage and use of these products is paramount. 
 
The most obvious and most important note is, follow the manufactures recommendations.  All 
chemicals should be stored in their original container and clearly labeled.  Removal of labeling can 
cause unfortunate accidents so should be avoided at all costs.  Chemicals should be stored in a safe 
and secure environment.  Chemicals should be kept out of the reach of children or stored in a locked 
cabinet.  Over 90% of poison center call ins are for children under the age of 6. 
 
The last concern for chemicals is mixing them.  Every year you hear of people who mix household 
chemicals and then are sent to the hospital for inhaling the fumes.  The classic example of this is 
ammonia and chlorine.  These two chemicals should never be mixed.  More importantly it is a better 
idea to not mix any chemicals.  If the chemical you are using is not working for the task at hand, use a 
different chemical.  Do not try to mix up chemicals.  This can lead to very unfortunate incidents. 
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Hazardous Materials 
Acting Lieutenant Ron Wismer 
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Correspondence from the Community 
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Correspondence from the Community 


